
 

Issue No. 412 

20th September 2022 

Dear Parent / Carer 

Uniform Requirements :  Hair Colour and piercings 

You will recall that in both July and early September I wrote to you on the subject of uniform, sharing with you our 

uniform requirements as stipulated in student planners.  Thank you for your efforts to ensure our students were 

equipped for the academic year.  Our uniform policy  (SP05.09) is based on the premise that school uniform 

(including clear expectations about the overall appearance of our students ) has a positive impact on the school 

community and thus on education outcomes for our students.  For a uniform to serve its purpose,  our expectations 

need to be clear and we (in school and at home) need to challenge students failing to meet stipulated                   

requirements. 

I’m writing to you now about three clearly stated rules about the appearance of students in uniform which          

currently a small number of students are knowingly disregarding. 

Hair Colour:  Hair should be of a natural colour 

The requirement for all students in Years 7 – 11  is that their hair is of a (one) natural colour – i.e. brown, black, 

blond, auburn – not  either artificially two-toned or pink, blue, purple, silver etc.  Currently we have a small number 

of students (perhaps less than half a dozen) determinedly flouting this requirement.  Uniform requirements are 

clear, they are known to students and they are readily available to parents.  They apply to all students and the same 

procedure will be followed with any student failing to comply.  Heads of Year will write home setting a time line for 

the matter to be rectified.  We do understand that in many cases this involves both inconvenience and                  

expense.  Therefore we would urge all parents and carers themselves to ensure hair colour complies with our     

uniform policy during term time and that students’ elaborate (and often very beautiful)  experiments with colours 

are confined to holiday periods and removed before school resumes. 

Jewellery :  Jewellery may not be worn except for religious symbols worn out of sight and one plain small gold,    

silver, pearl or diamante stud worn in the lobe of the ear.  Students should not have piercings done at a point which 

means the associated jewellery needs to be worn in term time.  A clear plastic stopper is the only option in this 

scenario and it is the student’s / parent’s responsibility to supply this.  Again Heads of Year will follow up continuing 

non-compliance by direct contact with parents. 

Make-up:  students should not wear make-up, nail varnish or false eyebrows whilst in uniform.   Students will be 

given the wherewithal to remove make-up / eyelashes in school.  Failure to do so, or repeated non-compliance will 

be notified to parents. 

Uniform expectations do need to be consistently reinforced in all schools.  We do students no favours at all by   

overlooking their non-compliance.  While there is no inevitable causal link between persistent flouting of uniform 

rules and under-performance, you will readily understand that a level of negativity can be generated for the        

student and that repeated confrontations on the matter are not conducive either to a positive schooling experience 

or to students making the most of the education and the opportunities available to them here. 

It is only a small number of students currently who are flouting the rules cited above.  However, it is important the 

matter is nipped in the bud.  Young people feel injustice keenly – rules need to apply to everyone, and to be seen to 

do so.  I trust we can rely on your support as we make it very clear they do. 

Yours sincerely 

Ms Jo Pomeroy 



 

School Birthday Activity Payments 

The school’s 103rd birthday is fast approaching (29 September).  Payments for the School 

Birthday activities are now due for Year 7 and Year 10  pupils. 

Parents of Year 7—please visit ParentPay and choose ‘Year 7 School Birthday Activity’ 

Parents of Year 10—please visit ParentPay and choose ‘Year 10 Carousel (TPSC)’ 

 

If you have not already paid, please make sure you do as soon as possible.  Thank you. 

 

 

 

 

 

Year 10 KS4 Introduction Evening 

Please note, the Key Stage 4 Introduction Evening is an ‘In-School’ event.      

Parents and students to attend the event in the Main Hall for a 5pm start. 





 

 

 

 

USE OF PRIVATE TUTORS 

We are aware that many parents choose to use private tutors for their daughters while they are studying 

at the school. This is not a practice we would encourage for the academic subjects we teach, although we 

appreciate that in certain circumstances it may be useful. 

Whilst there are many good tutors, and it is clearly for you as parents to make this decision, there are a 

number of educational reasons for avoiding using tutors for regular academic subjects if possible: 

 Many tutors focus on how to pass examinations rather than the teaching of a subject in its broader 

sense. This narrow approach impoverishes the curriculum. 

 

 Students who are tutored in subjects outside school are often less focused in class, which is not   

only detrimental to their own studies, but can also be a distraction for others. 
 

 Tutoring takes up time that might be more constructively utilised elsewhere – for example in taking 

part in extra-curricular activities, completing homework for non-tutored subjects or simply allowing 

pupils some “down time”. 

 It can damage enjoyment of the subject: girls simply get fed up with over-exposure to a subject. 

 

 It can create an unhealthy over-reliance on tutoring. This makes it more difficult for girls to develop 

their independence, which is an absolutely vital attribute as they progress through the school and 

then go on to university. 

 

 It inhibits creativity. Because of the narrow focus of much tutoring, those who are over-reliant on it 

find it difficult to think laterally and problem solve. 
 

 Many tutors are not especially expert in their subject. We frequently have to deal with girls who 

have been taught something that is simply wrong. If this is not detected early it can be difficult to 

get them to “unlearn” it. 
 

 We have a well-rounded curriculum taught by expert teachers. In the vast majority of cases,         

tutoring is simply unnecessary. 

Should you decide that you would still like to employ a tutor for your daughter, please note that the 

school cannot make any recommendations. We also do not allow our own teachers to tutor girls who are 

studying here even if they do not teach them.  

If you employ a tutor you must, of course, assure yourself of their suitability to work with children and of 

their qualifications for the task in hand. Attached to this bulletin is some safeguarding guidance from the 

London Borough of Redbridge which you might find useful. 

 

C. Jenkins, 

 

Deputy Headteacher 



















 

 

 

 

 

PARKING / STOPPING AROUND THE SCHOOL 
 

We have already had numerous complaints from residents around the school regarding 

parking on double yellow lines, parking across their drives and blocking the road. 

If you do drive your child to school, please park at the Sir James Hawkey Hall car park     

(IG8 0BG), see map below.  It is a short distance from the school with ample parking    

available. If you are unable to do so, then please show consideration to our neighbours. 

Students can easily be dropped a short distance from the school and walk the remainder 

of the journey. 

Could we also request that when collecting or dropping off your child you do not sit with 

your car engine idling. 

Thank you. 



Lunch menu for this week 

Available to Year 10 and 11 





 

Music Extra-curricular Timetable: Autumn 2022 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jazz band is a group for wind, brass and percussion players of grade 4/5+ standard. We primarily play big band music but 
there are opportunities to learn improvisation skills and perform solos within ensemble playing. We perform at concerts and 
events like the summer showcase. 
 
Junior choir is our main choral ensemble for years 7-9, run by Yolanda Thompson from Redbridge Music Centre. It is also an 

excellent group to participate in for new students in year 7, reinforcing musicianship skills required during the curriculum. No 

previous singing experience is required, and so the group gives great confidence to those looking for a friendly environment 

to develop their abilities while also producing high-quality performances for concerts.  

The orchestra is the main music ensemble of the school which plays music from the classical repertoire plus arrangements 

and film music. All string/wind and brass instruments are welcome and entry requirements are for students to be at least 

grade 4 standard.  

String orchestra is a group for all string instruments for students at least grade 3 in standard. We will be tackling some       

20th-century Russian repertoire this term.  

Junior band is an excellent group for younger musicians, from those just beginning on an instrument up to grade 3 in 

standard, to engage in an ensemble playing a variety of musical arrangements. All types of instruments are welcome, regard-

less of previous experience. Again, this is an excellent opportunity for younger musicians to build up confidence in perfor-

mance and develop skills which also strongly support their curriculum work.  

 

  Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 

Lunchtime 

  

  

Junior Choir 

(SF1) 

13:30- 14:10 

  

  

Brass Ensem-
ble 

MTH 

(SF2) 

13:45-14:15 

  

Kalimba Club 

(Jubilee 
Rooms) 

13:45-14:20 

Junior Band 

IBO 

(SF1) 

13:30- 14:10 

  

Musical The-
atre club 

(Conference 
room) 

13:40-14:15 

Jazz Band 

KHN 

(SF1) 

13:40-14:15 

  

String orches-
tra 

IBO 

(Conference 
Room) 

13:40-14:15 

  

Carnatic En-
semble 

Jubilee Room 1 

13:40-14:15 

Senior Choir 

KHA 

(SF1) 

13:40- 14:15 

  

  

Theory  and 
GCSE/A-level 
support 

IBO 

(SF2) 

13:40-14:15 

Orchestra 

IBO 

(SF1) 

13:40-14:15 

  

Guitar and Uku-
lele  Ensemble 

(SF2) 

13:40-14:15 

After school 

  

  

  

  

Chamber 
groups 

IBO 

(SF1/2) 

15:45-16:30 

  

      





 

The brass ensemble welcomes students from beginner to advanced level to take part playing music for the end-of-term con-

certs. This group is particularly appropriate for musicians who have previously done the year 8 brass projects as part of the 

curriculum lessons, and is an excellent next step in developing their instrumental skills. Instruments can also be provided by 

the tutor so please do come even if you do not own an instrument.  

The senior choir is an excellent ensemble for years 10-13 which tackles more challenging and diverse repertoire for            

performance in concerts and other functions. Again, as with other groups, new-comers are always welcome in this friendly 

and supportive environment.   

Theory and GCSE/A-level support provides theory tuition at all levels for those wishing to build up their theory 

knowledge. GCSE and A level students are also supported in their studies for example in coursework or revision.   

Chamber groups – This is an opportunity for self-led student groups to run rehearsals with the support of music staff when 

required.  



 

Maths Club is a drop in session open to all Year 7 and Year 8 students run by Ms Gribble 
and older students. Students will normally receive one-to-one support and can ask for 
maths challenges or specific maths topics they would like help with.  

The sessions start at 1:40pm and finish by 2:20pm in CC9.  

 

WOODFORD CAREERS 

One of our aims within the delivery of our school Careers Education programme is to ensure 
that students have as many encounters with the world of work as we can provide. This can 
include presentations from visiting speakers about their   occupations, talking about the skills 
and qualifications they are required to have in their roles and how they got to their position. 

 

We are always looking to update our data base of willing contributors. If you would be willing 
to come in to school to talk to students over a range of year groups, or could create a short 
video presentation that we could use, we would love to hear from you. 

 

Please email Marion Smith, Careers Coordinator at smithm@woodford.redbridge.sch.uk with 
your contact details and information about the sector in which you are employed. 

 

Thank you. 

mailto:smithm@woodford.redbridge.sch.uk






DATES FOR THE DIARY 

 

   

KEY DATES TO REMEMBER 

 
22 September—Year 10 Introduction to KS4 (5-6pm) 

3 October—Iceland visit information evening 
6 October—School Finishes 30 minutes early 

6 October—Year 6 Open Evening 
7 October—Inset Day 

13 October—5 Penny Race 
18 October—6th Form Open Evening 
20 October—Music Recital Evening 

AUTUMN 2022     

Term Monday 5 September 2022 Friday 21 October 2022 

Half-term Monday 24 October 2022 Friday 28 October 2022 

Term Monday 31 October 2022 Tuesday 20 December 2022 

Non-Contact Day Friday 7 October 2022  

SPRING 2023     

Term Thursday 5 January 2023 Friday 10 February 2023 

Half-term Monday 13 February 2023 Friday 17 February 2023 

Term Monday 20 February 2023 Friday 31 March 2023 

Non-Contact Day Tuesday 7 March 2023  

SUMMER 2023     

Term Monday 17 April  2023 Friday 26 May 2023 

Half-term Monday 29 May 2023 Friday 2 June  2023 

Term Monday 5 June 2023 Friday 21 July 2023 

Non-Contact Day Wednesday 28 June 2023  

 



REMINDER 

Please remind your daughter to bring in her lanyard, locker key and fob 

to school every day. 

Advance notice:  School to finish 30 minutes early on Thursday 6 October 2022 

 

A ticketed on-site Open Evening is being held on Thursday 6 October to enable those Year 
6 students who have taken the 11+ (17 September 2022) to tour the school. 

Our students will be released 30 minutes early that afternoon to enable preparations to 
be made for the event.  KS3 students will leave at 2.50pm, others at 3.00pm.  The 679 bus-
es assigned to the school will run to correspond with those times.  No homework or after 
school  activities will run that evening.  Where WCHS students are helping out with the 
event, parents will be informed. 

 

Friday 7 October is a non-pupil day (Staff Training). 


